Board of Cosmetologists

Minutes
 
  _March 4, 2013  

A meeting of the State Board of Cosmetologists was held on Monday, March 4, 2013 in the 2nd floor conference room, Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation Building, 500 N Calvert Street, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.

The following members were in attendance:

Ms. Clairee Britt-Cockrum, Chairman, Industry Member

Ms. Maxine Sisserman, Vice Chairman, School Owner Member

Ms. Sharon Bunch, Consumer Member

Ms. Ellen Trujillo Industry Member

Also in attendance:

Mr. Robert Wood, Executive Director 

Mr. Brian Logan, Assistant Executive Director

Mr. Bruce Spizler, Senior Assistant Attorney General

Not in attendance:

Mr. Phillip Mazza, Industry Member

Ms. Carmel Owens, Industry Member

Ms. Christina Roberts, Consumer Member

Meeting was called to order

The meeting was called to order at 10:05 AM by Chairman Clairee Britt-Cockrum

Approval of Agenda
A motion was made by Ms. Bunch, and seconded by Ms. Trujillo, to approve the agenda; and the Board voted unanimously to approve.
Minutes

Noting the lack of time remaining for the meeting, the Board voted to table the January 7, 2013 and the February 4, 2013 meeting minutes for next month.

New Business:

House Bill 1301

Acting Commissioner Michael Vorgetts appeared before the Board to seek the Board’s position on House Bill 1301 which would establish a limited license for hair styling. Mr. Vorgetts, noting that the Bill was not sponsored by the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation, inquired as to whether the Board was desirous of supporting the Bill. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler added that this legislative initiative previously had been discussed by the Board when the Board voted 4 to 3 in favor of the same; and although the Board had recommended Departmental sponsorship, the Department did not prioritize such a measure regarding the limited number of Bills it would sponsor. Mr. Spizler noted that the Bill introduced by Delegate Jones did not specify the number of school hours nor the number of months of apprenticeship training to qualify for a licensing examination; instead, the Bill provided for the Board to promulgate regulations in such regard (unlike any other licensing category for which the training requirements are specified by statute). Mr. Spizler advised, if the Board elected to support the Bill, the House committee should be advised to amend the Bill to specify the appropriate training requirements. After holding discussion and deliberations, a motion was made by Ms. Trujillo, seconded by Ms. Bunch, for the Board to support House Bill 1301; however, by a vote of 2 for - 2 against, the motion failed.

 Clara Lopez - Request for Waiver of Late fee

Ms. Clara Lopez, licensed as a cosmetologist by the Board since 1982, petitioned the Board for a waiver of the late fee regarding the renewal of her license.  After the Board reviewed Ms. Lopez’s documents, the request for a waiver of the late fee was denied.

Kangmei Huang - Request for Examination Accommodation

Ms. Kangmei Huang appeared at today’s Board meeting, together with her advocate and translator, Ms. Cindy Chan, to request that the Board allow her “special accommodations” in light of her English deficiencies when taking the Board’s Cosmetologist examination. Ms. Chan advised the Board that Ms. Huang has taken, and failed, the Board’s theory examination 10 times only because English is her “second language.” Accordingly, Ms. Huang is requesting that she be allowed to take the Board’s theory examination in Chinese, her native language.  Although Ms. Huang has used a “word-for-word” dictionary when taking the theory examination on some occasions, her difficulty in finding the exact terminology and the attendant time constraints did not make this a feasible alternative. Senior Attorney General Bruce Spizler noted that, to date, one of the reasons the Board only offers its examination in English is to ensure that a licensee is able to: (1) read and understand the labels of chemical and other products, and (2) communicate with a client, particularly in the event of injury. The Board advised that, recently, based upon requests by an organization of cosmetology school owners (MAPCCS), as well as several elected officials, the Board has been considering the administration of its examination in other languages; although the Board has not decided which languages, or valid criteria to determine which languages, the examination should be offered. As an alternative to the Board offering its examination in other languages, Ms. Chan also suggested: (1) allowing the use of “electronic” dictionaries; (2) allowing additional time for a candidate utilizing a dictionary; and (3) use of an interpreter. The Board advised it would take all of Ms. Huang’s and Ms. Chan’s suggestions and requests under advisement.  
Old Business
Salon Courts 

In attendance at today’s Board meeting was Mr. Brad Hanson, Counsel for Ratner Industries, and Mr. Gary Ratner, President of Ratner Industries. The Board, continuing its discussion regarding salon courts (a/k/a “salon plazas”), noted the concern of one of its members; i.e., the owner of the facility which houses the individual “salon suites” having no responsibility other than that of a “landlord”. Mr. Hanson advised that, as the owner of the facility, his company does not oppose continued responsibility for its “tenants”; particularly in regard to the “common areas”; e.g., restrooms and waiting areas. After holding further discussion, a motion was made by Ms. Trujillo, seconded by Ms. Bunch, to propose regulations providing for: (1) more than one salon to be located at one location; (2) requiring each salon suite operator in the salon court to obtain its own beauty salon permit; and (3) providing for the “landlord” and the “tenant’ to be responsible for the “common areas” of a salon court. The Board voted unanimously to approve the motion. 

RFP- Scope of Service

Commissioner Michael Vorgetts will provide additional information, including proposed, definitive criteria for the selection of other languages in which the Board may offer its examination. Senior Assistant Attorney General Bruce Spizler noted the need for such criteria; so that the selection of other languages is not deemed to be arbitrary or capricious. The Board members further discussed other accommodations that could be offered in addition to offering its examinations in other languages, such as the use of interpreters. After further consideration, the Board decided to table further discussion until next month’s meeting.

Natural Hair

The Board continued its discussion on “natural hair” and of individuals purporting to provide this service. Board Chairman Ms. Britt-Cockrum advised that, after doing some research, she did find some States that offer a “natural hair” license. Senior Assistant Attorney Bruce Spizler questioned what is meant by “natural hair” and whether it was specifically referencing “ethnic hair” – neither term having any definition in the Board’s laws or regulations. Following further discussion, the Board concluded that it would not entertain any further discussion of “natural hair” until such a term is properly defined. 
Continuing Education

The Board continued its discussion regarding the need for, and feasibility of, continuing education. The Board decided that, at this time, such measures would require resources not available to the Board or its staff. Noting the need for its licensees to be aware of the Board’s laws and regulations, a request was made by Chairman Britt-Cockrum that the Board staff place a notice on its web page regarding the importance of continued education and, particularly, the need to have a working knowledge of the Board’s laws and regulations.

Adjournment
There being no further business, a motion was made by Ms. Bunch, seconded by Ms. Sisserman, to adjourn the meeting; and the meeting was adjourned at 3:10 PM.
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Chairman

